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The Conference of 2005 considered the following Memorial and resolved to refer it to the Methodist Council:

The St Ives & Hayle (12/11) Circuit Meeting (Present: 22.  Vote: 19 in favour, 0 against) would encourage the Methodist Conference to support the lowering of the number of weeks when an abortion can be carried out.

Reply of the 2005 Conference
The Methodist Conference recognises the concerns of the Circuit Meeting.

Under the Abortion Act 1967 there are criteria under which abortion is permissible, including risk to the life, physical or mental health of the pregnant woman; serious foetal abnormalities; or the “social” grounds where the continuance of the pregnancy would involve risks greater than termination to the physical or mental health of the pregnant woman or her existing children, taking into account the social and economic circumstances. These “social” conditions are subject to a statutory limit of 24 weeks; the other grounds are without time limit.

There were a total of 181,600 abortions in 2003, and approximately 2% of these took place at twenty weeks or over.  The majority of these late abortions, as with abortions overall, are carried out on the grounds that the continuance of the pregnancy risks the physical or mental health of the woman, but there are also a number of terminations on the ground of serious foetal abnormalities.  

Late abortions are by their nature likely to be traumatic, and women terminate pregnancies at this stage for a range of reasons: certain abnormalities may only be picked up by the twenty-week ultrasound scan; some women, particularly younger ones, may deny they are pregnant or have difficulty in accessing pregnancy advice; some women may be unable to cope with their pregnancy or find that their circumstances change profoundly.

A Methodist Statement on Abortion (1976) and the Conference Report of 1990 on The Status of the Unborn Human both affirmed that there is never any moment from conception onwards when the foetus totally lacks human significance.  However the degree of this significance manifestly increases through the pregnancy.  The belief that humans are made in God’s image makes abortion “on demand” unpalatable; however the obligations of love require that the needs of the pregnant women are also recognised.  It was as a result of this that the Methodist Conference supported the legalisation of abortion in certain circumstances.

However the time limit on abortion has remained a concern.  The Methodist Statement on Abortion states no pregnancy should be terminated after an aborted foetus would be viable, and that it would be best to restrict all abortions to the first twenty weeks of pregnancy, except where there is direct physical threat to the life of the mother or when new information about serious abnormality in the foetus becomes available after the twentieth week.  Since the Methodist Statement was made, the Human Fertilisation and 

Embryology Act 1990 reduced the time limit from 28 to 24 weeks for the so-called “social” grounds, bringing the law closer to the stated Methodist view.

Whilst the Methodist Conference would wish to see an end to late abortions, a reduction in the time limit could only be carried out once there was sufficient guaranteed provision for pregnancy advice and terminations where appropriate, and could only be supported for abortions carried out on the grounds of social circumstances.  

Proposed Report to the 2006 Conference

The St. Ives and Hayle Circuit brought Memorial 25 to the 2005 Methodist Conference to support the lowering of the number of weeks when an abortion can be carried.  The Memorial and reply were referred to Methodist Council.  In responding to the Memorial verbally at the Conference, Anthea Cox, Co-ordinating Secretary for Public Life and Social Justice, advised that unless there were to be changes in legislation it was unlikely that this would develop into a specific piece of work.  A commitment was made however to monitor ongoing debate about this issue within the public domain.  There have not been moves in the current timescale to bring changes in legislation before Parliament.  The following summary of news stories in relation to abortion may be of interest to members of the Conference.  There does not appear to be a current drive to bring the issue to higher prominence from either outside the Church or within the Church, when set against other priorities.  Members of the Public Life and Social Justice group will continue to monitor developments in this area and will bring any significant developments to the attention of the Methodist Council.

Summary of news stories relating to abortion

Prior to Methodist Conference 2005
The issue of abortion featured frequently in the news throughout 2005. Earlier in the year (March 2005), Conservative Party leader Michael Howard said he would support reducing the legal time limit for abortions to twenty weeks. Various church leaders, including the Archbishop of Canterbury and Cardinal Murphy-O’Connor, also called for an urgent review of the current law. Prime Minister Tony Blair contended that abortion should not be an election issue, but should be left to the individual consciences of the women concerned.

The 4D foetal images produced by Professor Stuart Campbell of Create Health Clinic, London, are most likely at least partly responsible for prompting calls for a change in the law. Campbell’s new type of ultrasound scan produced vivid pictures of a twelve-week-old foetus “walking in the womb” (June 2004), amongst other images. Concerns that foetuses can now survive below 24 weeks also contributed to the proposals for a law change.

June 

The British Medical Association voted overwhelmingly in favour of maintaining the present abortion time limit at 24 weeks.

July

Research undertaken by the charity Marie Stopes International affirmed that women who undergo late abortions do not take the decision to do so lightly. 

August

According to research undertaken by the University of California, it is unlikely that foetuses feel pain before the last few weeks of a pregnancy. The study found that foetuses probably only have the capacity to feel pain at 29 to 30 weeks’ gestation.

A survey concerning social attitudes to various issues indicated that there is support for reducing the legal time limit for abortions.

October

Authors of a British Medical Journal argued that there is no credible evidence that women who terminate an unwanted first pregnancy are at a higher risk of depression.

November

Sue Axon began her bid to change the law to prevent under-16s from getting abortions and advice concerning contraception without parental knowledge.

December

A BMC Medicine Study suggested that abortion could cause five years of mental anguish, anxiety, guilt and shame.

A Birmingham GP, Saroj Adlakha, appeared in court accused of sending her teenage daughter abroad for an illegal abortion. 

January 2006

The General Medical Council declared that a gynaecologist who had been found guilty of serious professional misconduct in 2003, after a woman received serious internal injuries when he attempted an abortion he was not capable of performing, could keep his place on the medical register.
Sue Axon lost her ‘right to know’ case.

A survey in the Observer suggested that 47% of UK women favoured tougher abortion laws.

Health Secretary Patricia Hewitt said that she is not in favour of restricting abortion limits.

***RESOLUTION

12/1.
The Conference adopts the report as its further reply to Memorial 25 2005.
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